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Dear Friends,

It is Lent—that time when we
generally give up something.

When we ‘give up’ for Lent, we
hope that our sacrifice will en-
able us to open our hearts and
minds to encountering God.

Yet as many have said, this
Lent is different because we
have spent a year sacrificing.
We have worked longer hours
as colleagues have been off
with stress or illness. We have
stayed at home, not visited
friends and family, failed to see
grandchildren grow, in person.
We have not been in church for
our usual gatherings. We
haven’t met our friends for
coffee. We have lost lots of lit-
tle rituals which give our lives
rhythm and meaning. All our
sacrifices have been so that
we, and others, might have life.
(That sounds very scriptural,
doesn’t it?)

So entering Lent with this back-
ground, it doesn’t feel like the
time to encourage anyone to
give up anything. On the other
hand, might we take on some-
thing new? Maybe, but we
have all done a lot of that this
year too. Even if we haven’t
subscribed to the idea of learn-
ing something new in lockdown,
many of us have learned new
things about technology. Just
as ‘google’ had long ago be-
come the word for doing an in-
ternet search whether you used
the Google search engine or
not (have we lost some of

you?) Zoom is likely to be-
come the word for having a
virtual meeting—even if we
use another ‘platform’ like Mi-
crosoft Teams. We imagine
there are other things you
have learned—maybe about
yourself; about climate
change; about your neigh-
bourhood? So encouraging
people to take up something
new, to create a new habit,
does not seem appropriate ei-
ther this year.

1 March is the day of Dewi
Sant. As you all know, he
said, ‘Be joyful, keep the faith,
and do the little things that
you have heard and seen me
do.’ Maybe his words can
guide us through Lent.

Be joyful—find things that
give us joy. Joy can come
from listening to the birds
sing, from seeing our family
on the computer or phone,
from a joke shared with a de-
livery driver, from gathering
old photos and putting them
in an order to tell our story
with someone in the near fu-
ture. Joy can come from a
good meal, a short walking
noticing the changes of sea-
son, a phone call. Be joyful in
whatever ways work for you.

Keep the faith—what helps
you connect with God right
now? Is it prayer, or reading,
or talking with another be-
liever, or noticing the beauty
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This month we continue
Lent reflections and focus

on the 5 senses. There is a
sense of hope too. Many peo-
ple have had or are having
vaccinations and while we are
still in lockdown there has
been some relaxing with
some pupils returning to
school and even thoughts of
being able to travel further
from Easter.
I always love spring flowers
and there are plenty shooting
up and coming into bloom.
The daffodils at my work
have been out since mid-De-
cember and still going strong
for St David's Day. Brighter
and lighter days help too.
Q & A time on zoom will con-
tinue each month after wor-
ship to keep you informed of
Elders’ meetings.

Family News
The funeral service for Cyril
Cazenave is on the 1st March
at 10.45 a.m. and Elinor Lud-
low on the 11th March at 1.30
p.m. Our thoughts and
prayers will be with both fami-
lies on each day.
Special Happy Birthday
wishes go to Marg Jones
(January), Dr Alun Jones and
Marion Williams (March).
Happy Anniversary to Steve
and Keirsten Eales who I be-
lieve celebrated their 35th an-
niversary.
Good Wishes to those mem-
bers and friends who have
been unwell and wish you
well on your recovery.
Please do let me or your Pas-
toral Elder/helper know any
family news you would like to
share.

Best Wishes
Anne

Synod News
The Spring meeting is on
Zoom again on 6th March,
please let me know if you are
interested in attending.

There is a Mental Health and
Wellbeing Webinar Friday
19th and Friday 26th March
1.30-4.30pm. More informa-
tion can be found on the
Wales Synod February News-
letter online.

Also a zoom Equipping Elders
training on Saturday 20th
March 9.30-1230. Helping el-
ders reflect on their church’s
life and attitudes to disability.

A Letter from Uganda
In this month’s ‘Letter from
the Manse’, Martha and David
refer to the words of Dewi
Sant, who urges us to ‘Be joy-
ful, keep the faith and do the
little things..’

Like many people, I look for-
ward to hearing the post com-
ing through the letter box – a
triumph, usually, of hope over
experience, as there is rarely
anything other than bills and
adverts. However, a few
weeks ago, something unex-
pected arrived – an actual
hand-written envelope with
some large and colourful
stamps attached. The letter
was postmarked Kampala,
Uganda, and inside was a
lovely handwritten letter from
a young boy, thanking us for
the Christmas gifts which
Emily Cheer had organised.

In his letter this little boy also
asks that God will bless us
and our family, thus offering
something truly beautiful to
us. His act, seemingly so
small, certainly brought joy all
the way from Uganda on that
cold, dull January morning –
so thank you to him, and
thank you to Emily for for-
warding his words to us.

Louise
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of nature? Find a minute or
two to make space for that
connection. Despite the fact
we are not gathering in
churches, God is still with us.
Maybe we are learning God is
especially with us in our
homes. Take a minute to do
some thing that helps you
connect with God.

Do the little things—right now
this is about doing what we
can. Some of us are still re-
quired to do major pieces of
work. Others of us have to do
what we can to get through
the day. When we find life
difficult, it is okay to simply do
what we can. If we miss a
deadline or fail to finish the
ironing, let’s refrain from giv-
ing ourselves a hard time.
Remember, do what we can.
There will be time for us to
address the big issues to-
gether. Now is about getting
through the day, doing what
we can, even if that is the ‘lit-
tle things.’

Dewi’s final phrase is ‘you
have heard and seen me
do’—remember we are part of
a community. Despite the fact
the way we have to do com-
munity has changed for the
time being, we are still con-
nected. That connection can
give us courage, hope, and
guidance.

‘Be joyful, keep the faith, and
do the little things that you
have heard and seen me
do’—words for our Lenten
practice.

Yours in Christ,
Martha and David

A Year of Remembrance
—a Virtual Memorial

On 14 March at 6 p.m. we will
lead a memorial service to
mark a year in lockdown.
This memorial will be on
Zoom. The link will be widely
available. We hope you will
join us to reflect and remem-
ber.

Easter Presents!!

If you missed out on the
opportunity to get a Lockdown
Recipe Book for your family or
friends at Christmas, here’s
an idea for Easter presents
instead, but not sure what to
get. Here is the answer to
your prayers!

Beulah’s “Lockdown Recipe
Book” is available for
purchase now.

The Recipe Book is filled with
the much-loved recipes of
members and friends of
Beulah, with ideas for each
meal of the day, and a
wonderful range of cakes to bake.

The price of this ‘must-have’ addition to the kitchen bookshelf is a
very reasonable £5. However, as this was the brainchild of Elaine
(who didn’t cook or bake!!), and Ann has been very much the
driving force behind getting it produced, we would suggest an
additional donation of £2.50 towards the British Heart Foundation,
in Elaine’s memory.

Copies will be available from Ann Grimes and Eleri John. Just call
one of them on the phone before you knock the door, to ensure
they have enough copies in stock for your needs!

Colin
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90!
Inever thought I would get to
90! - but if I did it would be

celebrated with a party in
Beulah - just as we had cel-
ebrated our wedding and all
anniversaries there since. No
such luck!
Well, I did get to 90 - not
nearly as fit as I would like to
be but able to enjoy FAMILY,
Friends, beautiful things,
lovely relationships and all the
blessings I have been given.
I had told the family 'no
presents please' but about a
fortnight before the 30th of
January I started receiving
gifts that Liz & Jonathan had
worked out between them.
Something would arrive every
few days and this included a
purple balloon with HAPPY
90th BIRTHDAY on it!
The day arrived! We celeb-
rated with a whole family
Zoom at 10a.m. How wonder-
ful to see everyone and to
hear our two great grandsons
shouting Happy Birthday
Great Gran! The day was
freezing cold, but not raining!
Sarah, one of our grand-
daughters had made me a
cake. I blew out one candle
and Alun & I celebrated with a
piece of delicious cake.
I received so many wonderful
cards, beautiful flowers and
lots of phone calls from the
Beulah Family and I want to
THANK YOU ALL so much.
There are many people in
Beulah who are very sad at
this time. Alun joins me in re-
membering them.

All my love to you ALL.
Marg

Fiona sent this poem, that was written for 'Random Acts of Kind-

ness week' which was 14 - 21 February.

Kindness

To recap what we now know: it did not begin

in a laboratory in Wuhan, nor with a pangolin or bat,

but it already lay dormant within us, like a seed

in need of certain conditions to grow;

its symptoms are many and various,

and may include some, or all, of the following:

tear drops, sudden laughter, a feeling of warmth,

and a peculiar uplifting of the heart;

it leaves its traces everywhere: from boxes

left on doorsteps to conversations over fences;

it can be transmitted over vast distances,

through a phone call, or from a smile across a street,

or a certain softness of tone spoken beside

a hospital bed; it affects young and old equally;

there is no race or gender immune from it;

it has the power to topple bad governments;

if one person were to pass it on to just three others

and they, in turn, were to pass it on to three more,

in no time at all, the world would be full of it,

and where, might we ask ourselves, would we be then.

Brian Bilston
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WHITTAKER
LOUNGE

REFURBISHMENT

Work in respect of a refur-
bishment of the Whittaker

Lounge has been ongoing for
quite some time and this is to
provide an update.

In 2019 a group was estab-
lished to look at the replace-
ment of the existing two small
Tassimo machines which are
used to dispense premium
coffees (cappuccinos and
lattes). Concerns had been
expressed as to the recycling
of used capsules and the ex-
tent to which arrangements
were consistent with Beulah’s
eco-credentials. A specifica-
tion of requirements was
agreed and, following extens-
ive research and visits, a de-
cision was taken to acquire a
particular (commercial) device.
In relation to refurbishment
plans, it was recognised at the
time that installation would ne-
cessitate major changes to the
kitchen area given the weight,
dimensions and associated is-
sues, as well as the siting of ex-
isting equipment. This would in-
clude replacement of many kit-
chen units. Matters ground to a
halt with the arrival of the pan-
demic.

In 2020, I was asked to co-
ordinate the work of a group
looking at the refurbishment of
the lounge. Our brief was quite
broad, namely to refresh the
present lounge image. Valuable
work had been done prior to my
arrival on the scene, and my
first objective was for the group
to all agree a specification of re-
quirements. We evaluated and
costed a number of options and
after, detailed discussions, re-

commended the following op-
tion.

This involves upgrading the ex-
isting lounge and kitchen unit
configuration (not replacing the
latter) with a view to achieving
the objective of addressing the
need to refresh the lounge im-
age. The work includes im-
provements to the current de-
cor, lighting improvements, cur-
tains, flooring and seating provi-
sions, together with replace-
ment of the existing worktops in

the kitchen area to provide a
more hygienic surfacing. Also,
to provide a small ‘coffee-bar'
arrangement to the side of, and
integrated into, the existing kit-
chen area. It is also hoped to
provide a suitable framing of the
Alison Fear tapestry, before re-
hanging, and some upgrading
of kitchen equipment and crock-
ery

As part of our work, further in-
vestigations were undertaken
into the recycling of the Tassimo
capsules, and that concluded
that revised disposal/recycling
arrangements, working with a
commercial business, would
meet Beulah’s eco require-
ments therefore not necessitate
the costly replacement of exist-
ing kitchen units

Our recommendations were
first considered by the Finance

Committee and subsequently
approved by Elders.

The project group shares the
view of many in respect of the
advantages of undertaking re-
furbishment work whilst the
lounge is closed thereby facilit-
ating re-opening the lounge at
the earliest opportunity. Inde-
pendent advice has been
sought and it is now clear that,
consistent with Welsh Assembly
requirements, work can pro-
ceed provided it is done so in a
COVID-safe manner and we
must first complete a risk ana-
lysis. Detailed project/work
plans are now being prepared
by the project group and we
will then meet with potential
contractors, get quotes, se-
lect contractors etc. prior to
work actually starting. Dates

will depend on the availability of
those involved.

Completion of this refurbish-
ment work does not imply the
Lounge will then reopen. The
actual re-opening of the lounge
itself depends on very many
other factors, notably those
which are COVID-related, and
which are not the responsibility
of the refurbishment project
team. These include the ability
and willingness of the (almost
40) volunteers, upon whom
serving clients depends, to re-
turn to the lounge. There are
many other factors and the
Whittaker Lounge Committee is
aware of relevant issues and
will, of course, discuss these
with church leaders and those
affected at the earliest oppor-
tunity.

Duncan J Pugh
February 2021
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A ma�er of consent

We have been sending out new ‘consent’ forms to all parents of
Beulah children and young people. These are important for sev-

eral reasons:

They give us up to date contact details so that we can keep in
touch. It has been especially important during lockdown, when we
don’t see one another in church, that we can make contact by
text or email, or drop by with some ac�vity material or other
for children and young people to engage with. We appreciate
that not everyone wants or is able to spend �me on Zoom and so
we are discovering different ways to keep the church family, of
all ages, connected and involved.

They also ensure that we have on record vital informa�on in case
of emergencies and they let us know your parental wishes re-
garding, for example, the taking and use of photographs and the
use of electronic communica�on with your child.

These consent forms are not only of prac�cal value to our Junior
church team, they also are important for us to fulfil our legal re-
quirements with regard to safeguarding of children.

So please don’t make life difficult for us - we urge you to return your
completed forms to Helen in the Beulah office, without delay –
admin@beulahurc.org.uk. If you are in touch with a parent who
doesn’t read Crossroads then please kindly give them a reminder too.
If you want to discuss anything concerning your child’s involvement
in Junior Church please don’t hesitate to contact a member of the
team.

Fiona Liddell

NOTES FROM Q & A
SESSION HELD VIA
ZOOM AFTER MORN-
ING WORSHIP
ON SUNDAY

14 FEBRUARY 2021
Members of the Pastorate
were again invited to remain
in the meeting if they so
wished. Approximately 40
people attended and Andrew
asked everyone to share a
few minutes of silence to re-
member those friends we had
lost recently and their fami-
lies.

Re-opening of Buildings. We
had written to all our regular
Canolfan clients to let them
know that we would not be re-
opening until Easter at the
earliest and asked them to let
us know if and when they
would like to return. Also,
continuing with our practice of
reviewing worship arrange-
ments at each Elders' meet-
ing in the light of current URC
and Welsh Government
guidelines, he reported that
the decision had been taken
that no worship would take
place in the Church during
March.

We are currently looking into
the possibilities of streaming
services from the Church.
The Wifi is now in place and
Huw Morgan is kindly re-
searching this with our elec-
tronics engineers. Those who
would be leading worship in
the future would then need to
get together to plan the best
way forward. In the mean-
time, Martha and David would
be using the interiors of the
pastorate churches as back-
ground from time to time.
However, some people said
they found the virtual back-
ground distracting.

There was discussion on a
memorial service at some
time in the future to remem-
ber all those we had lost
since the beginning of lock-
down in March last year. It
was pointed out that, whilst

Easter Cards
If anyone would like to buy
some handmade Easter cards
in aid of Marie Curie Holme
Tower please contact me (de-
tails in directory). They are
20p each.
I also have cards for almost
every occasion.

Thanks
Ruth Williams

Thank You
I would like to thank the Beu-
lah Family for all their love
and support on the death of
my son-in-law, George.
George was always ready to
help with the odd jobs that
needed doing around my flat
– as long as there were lots of
chocolate biscuits in the tin!!

I would also like to thank
Louise and Lynne for keeping
in touch at this time.

Lots of happy memories.

Pam.

https://mail2.virginmedia.com/appsuite/
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social distancing remained in
place, it could be some consid-
erable time before we would be
able to hold such a service with
the numbers of people who
would wish to attend. Martha
said that, in the meantime, she
and David were planning to
hold a virtual memorial service
during March – date to be de-
cided

Elders' Nomination Process.
Geraint Richards had pre-
sented a paper to Elders on
how members of the Leader-
ship Team, Church Life Elders
and Pastoral Elders might be
called in the future and the pos-
sible timeline involved. He was
thanked for all his work and a
firm proposal would be brought
to the next Church Meeting on
Sunday 28 February. The
question was asked if it would
be possible to share the papers
prior to Church meeting and we
are looking into ways that this
might be done.

Youth Worker. Members were
reminded that we had been dis-
cussing the possible employ-
ment of a Youth Worker before
Martha and David had joined
us but had decided to put this
on hold until after ministers had
been appointed. Discussions
had now resumed and Fiona
Liddell had brought a proposal
to Elders together with the po-
tential budget. It had become
clear during those discussions
that only Beulah was in a posi-
tion to lead on this as other
churches, except City URC, ei-
ther had no children or young
people or funds. However,
some would be interested to
link in from time to time. The
options were for a full time, a
part time worker, or no appoint-
ment at all. The total cost of a
full time YW would be c.
£30,000 for each of 3 years. It
was noted that Synod would be
prepared to contribute up to
£12,000 p.a. for those 3 years
as long as there was an ele-
ment of regional development
involved across the Pastorate.
However, there were other pos-
sible sources of funding but

Synod would not be prepared
to contribute if these were
used. So Fiona had kindly
agreed to research this further
and report back. There would
be a strong element of commu-
nity involvement in the post and
there had been considerable
support amongst the Eldership.
Children and young people re-
main a priority for Beulah and
there was a sense in the meet-
ing that this post too remained
a key priority. It was also noted
that we had a range of skills
and expertise in the congrega-
tion on which we could draw to
support the work.
Whittaker Lounge. In Novem-
ber 2019 the Church had
agreed to a spend of £10,000
on refurbishment of the Lounge
but work had been held up be-
cause of Covid. However, a
small team had been working
hard planning the work and had
brought an up to date budget
proposal of £11,500 to Finance
and Elders during this month.
The recommendation from Fi-
nance Committee to Elders
was:

'That Elders confirm that
they are happy for the
Lounge Committee
Project Group to proceed
as above. Hopefully, this
will mean that we will be
ready to open the Whit-
taker Lounge to the pub-
lic as soon as guidelines
allow. The Lounge is
such an important link
with members of the
Church and the wider
community and one
which has been very
much missed over the
past 10 months.'

This was unanimously agreed
at the meeting on 8 February.

However, with the current re-
strictions on the use of our
buildings, it was proving difficult
to meet. The guidelines state
that only essential work could
be carried out and Duncan
Pugh had looked into this and
had been told that this was not
essential. During discussion,
the importance of the Lounge

being available for use as soon
as it was allowed was recog-
nised, although, with social dis-
tancing in place the numbers
allowed would be very low. It
was also noted that many of
the volunteers who staffed the
Lounge were in the vulnerable
age group and it was confirmed
that the Church would be very
mindful of their welfare. In the
meantime, the group would
continue with their planning via
Zoom and Duncan would seek
further advice on access for po-
tential tradesmen to obtain esti-
mates, and ultimately to carry
out and finish the work.

Finance. Barbara reported that
the Church had made a sub-
stantial loss during 2020 but
she would be bringing more de-
tail and a draft Budget for 2021
to the Church meeting on the
28 Feb.

Synod Draft Environmental Pol-
icy. Synod would be voting on
this important item at its meet-
ing on 6 March. However, it
was pointed out that it would
need considerable funding and
effort to implement the policy
once it was passed.

General. Everyone was en-
couraged to go and see what
had already been done to illus-
trate the Show the Love cam-
paign and to add their hearts to
those already there. Thanks to
Marianne Barwise for her work
on this and to our artist, Jo
Jones, for her input.

One suggestion during the
meeting was that we should fo-
cus on what we CAN do during
this difficult time. Unanimously
agreed.

Andrew thanked everyone for
their participation and reminded
them about the Church meeting
following morning worship on
Sunday 28 February. The first
item on the Agenda would be:
Pancakes – how many did you
manage to eat?!!

NB This will now be held on
Sunday, March 7th.
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KIN
Together we care and together we share

As we begin another year’s fundraising in restricted circumstances, the KIN Committee would
like to thank you all once again for your incredible support and generosity in 2020.
Together, we quickly adapted and improvised and found new ways of continuing our collec-
tions and fundraising and, thanks to you all, we achieved the following …

Money raised

£600 - WCVA (to help with flood damage after Storm Dennis)

£1580 - Christian Aid

£240 - Tap Twinning

£645 - Beetle Drive/Quiz for Sanyu Babies Home

£200 - Space4U

£950 - ShelterBox

£700 - Ty Hafan and Noah’s Ark (this will appear in 2021 donations)

£100 - HHI (this will appear in 2021 donations)

Collections

55 Shoeboxes for Romania

Food/toiletries/pants and socks for Huggard Centre, Space4U, Romania, Ronald McDonald
House

Chutney, jams and redcurrant jelly were sold with money donated to supply school bags for
Sanyu children

Chocolates and biscuits for families supported by the Family Intervention Service/ Children’s
Services

Foodbank

Many thanks to everyone who has donated food for the Foodbank, and especially to Eleri who has let
us use her porch as a drop-off point. Collections are starting again and her porch is open for dona-
tions. The Foodbank currently needs donations of tinned fish, litre bottles of squash, steamed
puddings and longlife fruit juice

A typical parcel from Foodbank contains....... breakfast cereals, soup, pasta, rice, pasta sauce ,
tinned beans, tinned meat, tinned vegetables, tinned fruit, longlife milk, longlife fruit juice, tea or
coffee, biscuits and snacks. This provides three days of healthy food for individuals or families.

Julie Jones took 116.4 KG of food to the Foodbank (3 days supply of food for 12 people) … all
donated by you. Thanks also to Jan McCormack who held a street collection and filled lots of the car-
rier bags of food which were donated.

This is a great example of how we can still work together to help others, even if we are in lockdown!

Thank you so much

from Eleri, Eileen and all the committee
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KIN at EASTER
ALMS BOWL and CHRISTIAN AID BOXES

As many of you know, each year in Beulah we invite people to set aside some small change for
Christian Aid as part of their daily actions and reflections during Lent. The money is then brought to
church as part of the Easter Sunday celebrations. Last year, of course, there was no opportunity to
bring either your Lenten Alms Bowl collections or any Christian Aid collecting boxes you may have.

If you are able, we’d like to invite you to collect once again for the Alms Bowl during Lent this year
and then we can come and pick up any money you may have at home and m t all gets sent
off to Chr So, after Easter, please contact either Eileen Newington ( ) or Ann
Grimes ( if you’d like us to collect anything from you.

EASTER RAFFLE

Following the success of our Christmas raffle, we thought you might like some
beautiful Easter prizes! There will be Easter Breakfast and Tea Hampers, an Easter
Bunny, Simnel Cake, Easter Flowers and, of course, some Easter Eggs!

During the pandemic we’ve heard much about those suffering from poor mental
health, and also about the particularly difficult circumstances of so many children.
For this reason, we’ve decided to raise money this Easter for Mind Cymru and
Childline.

Please support our raffle …

there are three ways in which you can pay for your raffle tickets (£1.00 each):
by cash - contact your Pastoral Elder;

by cheque - made out to Beulah URC and sent to Barbara Rhys (address in the Beulah
directory);

by BACS - please contact Barbara (however, many of you already use SO and will already have
the bank details, in which case please just add the reference ‘KIN’ when making your payment).

Dates for your diary …

Christian Aid Week 10th - 16th May
Get in training for the 300,000 STEP CHALLENGE!!

(details to follow)
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EDITORS
Colin Grimes,

Huw Morgan,

Contributions for the next
edition of Crossroads should

be submitted by
Sunday, 28th March ,
and Colin will be editing.

Please note,
editorial e-mail:

crossroads@beulahurc.org.uk
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SHOW THE LOVE

A big thank you to everyone who supported the Climate Coali�on’s Show the Love campaign by making

green hearts and displaying them around Beulah. Special thanks to Marianne and all the Junior Church

children whose hearts were so effec�ve in the Canolfan and Margaret Whi�aker Lounge windows.




